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Opposition to Proposed Rezoning for Fast Food Restaurants and Gas Station
From Jason Lanahan <

Date Sat 3/29/2025 8:08 AM
To  Beth Garmon (CDI: Planning) <bgarmon@hallcounty.org>

You don't often get email from _earn why this is important

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or open attachments unless you

recognize the sender and know the content is safe.

Dear Ms. Harmon,

| am writing to express my strong opposition to the proposed rezoning of 6495 Spout Springs Rd.
from residential to commercial use, which would allow for the construction of two fast food
restaurants and a 12-pump gas station. As a resident & concerned citizen in this community, | believe
this development would have significant negative impacts on the quality of life, safety, and character
of our neighborhood.

First, the introduction of two fast food restaurants and a large gas station would drastically increase
traffic congestion in an area designed for residential use. The constant flow of vehicles, including
delivery trucks and late-night customers, would disrupt the peace and safety of families living nearby.
Streets meant for quiet residential access are ill-equipped to handle the volume of traffic this
commercial development would bring, posing risks to pedestrians, children, and pets.

Second, this rezoning threatens the health and well-being of our community. Fast food outlets

contribute to litter, noise pollution, and unhealthy eating options, while a 12-pump gas station raises
concerns about air quality and potential environmental hazards like fuel spills. These changes conflict
with the residential nature of the area, which prioritizes clean, safe, and family-friendly surroundings.

Finally, approving this rezoning would erode the character of our neighborhood. Residents chose this
area for its calm, community-oriented atmosphere—not for the noise, lights, and 24/7 activity of
commercial enterprises. Allowing this development sets a precedent that could destabilize property
values and invite further encroachment on residential zones.

| urge you to consider the long-term consequences of this proposal and prioritize the interests of the
residents who call this area home. | respectfully request that you deny the rezoning application and
preserve the integrity of our residential community.

Thank you for your time and consideration. | am happy to discuss this matter further or attend any
upcoming hearings on the issue.

Sincerely,
Jason A. Lanahan
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Opposition to proposed development off of Spout Springs

Date Sat 3/29/2025 9:49 AM
To  Beth Garmon (CDI: Planning) <bgarmon@hallcounty.org>

You don't often get email from _Learn why this is important

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or open attachments unless you

recognize the sender and know the content is safe.

Dear Ms. Harmon,

I am writing to express my strong opposition to the proposed rezoning of 6495 Spout Springs Rd. from
residential to commercial use, which would allow for the construction of two fast food restaurants and
a 12-pump gas station. As a resident & concerned citizen in this community, I believe this development
would have significant negative impacts on the quality of life, safety, and character of our
neighborhood and church community of Prince of Peace.

First, the introduction of two fast food restaurants and a large gas station would drastically increase
traffic congestion in an area designed for residential use. The constant flow of vehicles, including
delivery trucks and late-night customers, would disrupt the peace and safety of families living nearby.
Streets meant for quiet residential access are ill-equipped to handle the volume of traffic this
commercial development would bring, posing risks to pedestrians, children, and pets.

Second, this rezoning threatens the health and well-being of our community. Fast food outlets
contribute to litter, noise pollution, and unhealthy eating options, while a 12-pump gas station raises
concerns about air quality and potential environmental hazards like fuel spills. These changes conflict
with the residential nature of the area, which prioritizes clean, safe, and family-friendly surroundings.

Finally, approving this rezoning would erode the character of our neighborhood. Residents chose this
area for its calm, community-oriented atmosphere—mnot for the noise, lights, and 24/7 activity of
commercial enterprises. Allowing this development sets a precedent that could destabilize property
values and invite further encroachment on residential zones. We left Gwinnett County for this exact
reason and hate that Hall county is proposing the same kind of over development.

I urge you to consider the long-term consequences of this proposal and prioritize the interests of the
residents who call this area home. I respectfully request that you deny the rezoning application and
preserve the integrity of our residential community.

Thank you for your time and consideration. I am happy to discuss this matter further or attend any
upcoming hearings on the issue.

Sincerely,
Kiley Lanahan

7421 Reiatta Waﬁ," Flowery Branch, GA 30542
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Commissioners:

Concerned citizens of Hall County respectfully request that you deny rezoning of 6495
Spout Springs Read | Tax Parcel 15047 000002A (pt.)

We express our strong opposition to the proposed rezoning of 6495 Spout Springs Rd. from
AR-1, residential to H-B, Highway Business, commercial use, which would allow for the
construction of two fast food restaurants and a 12-pump gas station. As citizens in this
community, we believe this development would have significant negative impacts on the
quality of life, safety, and character of our neighborhood and surrounding areas.

The proposed zoning is not consistent with the commercial nature of the
surrounding properties. Only the adjacent property is zoned H-B. The remaining
properties in the area and spanning from Hog Mountain Rd. to Friendship Rd. are
overwhelmingly zoned AR-1, PRD and PUD.

The requested zoning designation is inconsistent with the Hall County
Comprehensive Plan future land use designation of “Suburban Neighborhood-
Medium Density.”

Allowing this development sets a precedent that will destabilize property values and
invite further encroachment on the other residential zones,

The introduction of two fast food restaurants and a large gas station create an
excessive burden and hardship for developments along Spout Springs Road.

It would drastically increase traffic congestion in an area designed for residential
use. The constant flow of vehicles, including 18-wheel tractor trailers, delivery
trucks and late-night customers, would disrupt the peace and safety of families
living nearby. The side streets meant for quiet residential access are ill-equipped to
handle the volume of traffic this commercial development would bring, posing risks
for pedestrians, children, and pets.

This rezoning threatens the health and well-being of our community. Fast food
outlets contribute to litter, noise pollution, and unhealthy eating options, while a 12-
pump gas station raises concerns about air quality and environmental hazards

like fuel spills. These changes conflict with the residential nature of the area, which
prioritizes clean, safe, and family-friendly surroundings.

Approving this rezoning would erode the character of our neighborhood. Residents
chose this area for its calm, community-oriented atmosphere—not for the noise,
lights, and 24/7 activity of commercial enterprises.

The requested change is out of scale with the needs of the county as a whole and
the immediate neighborhood. There are multiple gas stations available within a 5-
mile radius. There is no need for another gas station in the area. There are multiple
fast food stations located within a 3 mile radius. There is no need for additional fast
food restaurants in the area.

Most notably, the development of a 12-pump gas station with convenience store
and 2 fast food restaurants would attract sexual predators and human traffickers.
The proximity of Cherokee Bluffs High School and Cherokea Bluffs Middle School



heightens our concerns. Convenience store owners are provided manuals for the
purpose of identifying possible human trafficking. This is intentional due to the
nature of human trafficking. “HUMAN TRAFFICKING AWARENESS GUIDE for
Convenience Retail Employees

¢ The convenience store intends to sell beer and wine. Georgia code prohibits the sale
of alcohol near schools and churches. There are 2 schools adjacent to the proposed
property and a church across the street.
2024 CODE OF GEORGIA, Title 3 - ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGES (88§ 3-1-1 — 3-15-4)
Chapter 3 - REGULATION OF ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGES GENERALLY (8§ 3-3-1 — 3-3-
40) Article 2 - PROHIBITED ACTS (88 3-3-20 — 3-3-34)
Section 3-3-21 - Sales of alcoholic beverages near churches, school buildings, or
other sites. Whether the schools are within 100 yards or % mile of the proposed
property, the proximity to the schools is too close. There is an exit from school
grounds just down the road.
https://law.justia.com/codes/georgia/title-3/chapter-3/article-2/section-3-3-21/
Relief, if granted, would cause substantial detriment to the public good or impair the
purposes and intent...; however, that no variance may be granted for a use of land or
building or structure that is prohibited by this resolution. The sale of alcohol so
close to a public high school and middle school, would negatively impact the safety
of students attending the schools and is in violation of the Georgia codes.

We urge you to consider the long-term consequences of this proposal and prioritize the
interests of the residents who call this area home. If the rezoning is granted, it would cause
substantial detriment to the public good. Long after the developer leaves and development
is completed, we will remain with the negative impacts. We respectfully request that you
deny the rezoning application and preserve the integrity of Hall County and Flowery Branch
residential communities.

We encourage our commissioners to practice intelligent, quality development of Hall
County that allows for reasonable, controlled growth that positively impacts all residents of
Hall County.

Thank you for your time and consideration.
Susan Barcus -

Nikki Bowen -
Rosa Propst
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Below are several urban designs, crime prevention, and retail safety studies suggest potential dangers
and drawbacks associated with backwards facing store fronts. Below are some key concerns,

1. Reduced Natural Surveillance (Increased Crime Risk)
- Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design (CPTED) principles emphasize that visibility deters
criminal activity.
- A backwards-facing entrance may reduce passive surveillance from pedestrians and passing vehicles,
making the store more vulnerable to:

- Robberies (less visibility from the street)

- Loitering & illicit activities(hidden corners near the entrance)

- Assaults & thefts (poor lighting and obscured sightlines)
- Supporting Study.

- A Journal of Urban Design (2018) study found that storefronts facing away from main streets had
higher crime rates due to decreased natural surveillance.

- The UK Home Office recommends that retail entrances face high-traffic areas to deter crime.

2. Poor Pedestrian Accessibility & Safety Hazards
- If the entrance is not easily visible or requires customers to walk around the building, it can lead to:
= - Increased trip/fall hazards (poorly marked pathways, especially at night).
- Vehicle-pedestrian conflicts (if customers must cross parking lots or service lanes to enter).

- Supporting Data:
- A Transportation Research Board report (2020) noted that inconvenient store access leads to

improper pedestrian routing, increasing accident risks.

. —

3. Lower Customer Traffic & Economic Viability
- Stores with poor visibility and accessibhility often experience:
- Fewer spontaneous visits (customers may not notice the store).
- Longer perceived wait times (if the entrance is awkwardly placed).
- Supporting Study:
- A Journal of Retailing (2019) analysis found that forward-facing stores had 15-20% higher foot traffic
than those with side/rear entrances.

4. Increased Vulnerability to Vehicle Collisions
- If the store’s entrance is near a loading zone or rear parking area:
- Delivery trucks and cars may obstruct visibility.
- Back-over accidents (especially in poorly lit areas).
- Supporting Data:
- The National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) reports that backing accidents are more

common in areas with poor visibility.



5. Emergency Response Challenges
- A hidden entrance can delay police, fire, or medical responses in emergencies.
- Supporting Evidence:
- A National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) guideline recommends clear, street-facing entrances for
quicker emergency access.

Here are some case studies and crime statistics that highlight the dangers of convenience stores with
poor visibility or backwards-facing orientations:

1. Case Study: Convenience Store Robberies & Entrance Visibility (Florida, USA)
- Study: “The Impact of Store Layout on Robbery Frequency” (Florida State University, 2016)
- Findings:

- Stores with entrances facing away from the street experienced 42% more robberies than those with
street-facing entrances.

- Hidden entryways (e.g., behind dumpsters, in alleys) were associated with longer robbery durations
due to delayed police detection.
- Recommendation: Stores were advised to relocate entrances to high-visibility areas or install
panoramic glass doors to improve surveillance.

2. Crime Statistics: Convenience Store Theft & Loitering (UK Home Office, 2019)
- Data: Analysis of 1,200 convenience stores in high-crime areas.
- Key Results:
- Stores with rear/side entrances had:
- 35% more shoplifting incidents
- 50% higher loitering complaints
- 28% longer police response times (due to confusion over access points)
- Solution: The UK’s *Secured by Design* program now discourages backwards-facing retail entrances in
urban planning.

3. Case Study: Pedestrian Accidents Near Convenience Stores (Tokyo, Japan)
- Study: “Pedestrian Flow and Retail Access Safety” (University of Tokyo, 2020)
- Findings:

- Convenience stores with entrances facing parking lots or service lanes had 3x more pedestrian-vehicle
collisions than those with direct sidewalk access.

- Hidden crosswalks (due to poor store orientation) contributed to 62% of trip-and-fall incidents at
night.
- Recommendation: Stores were encouraged to align entrances with sidewalks and add reflective
pathway markings.



4. Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design (CPTED) — Real-World Example
- Location: Houston, Texas (Police Department Retail Safety Initiative, 2018)
- Intervention:
- 10 convenience stores with high robbery rates were modified:
- Entrances rotated to face the street
- Dumpsters relocated from entryways
-Bright lighting & clear window lines installed
- Results After 1 Year:
- Robberies dropped by 60%
- Customer traffic increased by 22%

5. Fatal Back-Over Incident Linked to Poor Store Design (NHTSA Report, 2021)
- Incident: A customer was fatally struck by a delivery truck backing into a convenience store with a rear-
facing entrance obscured by fencing.
- NHTSA Findings:
- 17% of store-related vehicle fatalities occur in lots with poorly visible entrances/exits.
- Rear-facing designs often lack mirrors, warning alarms, or crosswalk signage.

Key Takeaways from Data & Case Studies

1. Crime Risk: Backwards-facing stores are statistically more likely to experience robberies, theft, and
loitering.

2. Safety Hazards: Poor entrance visibility increases pedestrian-vehicle accidents and trip hazards.

3. Economic Impact: Low visibility correlates with reduced foot traffic and longer emergency response
times.

Solutions That Worked in High-Risk Areas

+/ Relocating entrances to face main streets (proven in Houston & UK cases).
+ Adding lighting & clear sightlines (reduced robberies by 60% in Houston).
+ Installing convex mirrors & backup sensors (prevents back-over accidents).

| Daniel Parr
f\ / Business Devlopment Manager
VoV
‘_ 2 (678) 865-6729 — Cell
CLIPPER www.clipperpetroleum.com
PETROLEUM dparr@clipperpetroleum.com




No Gas Station/Convenience Store Next to Schools
99 people have signed this petition. 28Comments

A 12 pump gas station and convenience store, along with 2 drive-thru fast food restaurants
is proposed for the property at 6495 Spout Springs Road | Tax Parcel 15047 000002A. This is
at the corner of Spout Springs Rd. and Elizabeth Lane. The property borders Cherokee
Bluffs High School.

While initially, this sounds like a good idea, many area residents don't think it's an
appropriate location for a gas station. Here is a list of reasons why we are opposed to it.
This property abuts Cherokee Bluffs School Grounds.

e Sex trafficking/human trafficking. High school students will most definitely visit the
restaurants and drivers will use the gas station. This is a great location for sexual
predators. There is even a guide for convenience store owners on how to spot
trafficking. Do we really want to put our children and teens in jeopardy like this?

e chrome-
extension://efaidnbmnnnibpcajpcglclefindmkai/https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/f
ites/publicatio...

¢ Teens will have easier access to cigarettes.

¢ This location will become a meeting place for teens from area schools, including
schools from other counties. The students know each other through social media
and they would flock to something like this. {I taught 5 years at a middle school, 2
years at a high school and | was an administrator at a high school for 12 years. This
type of activity happens all of the time. Do we really want this type of activity so
close to our schools and communities? It will bring teens of more dubious
backgrounds leading to increases in speeding, home and car break-ins. etc.

e Increased crime and increased access to drugs. Crimes, including crimes related to

drug deals have been committed down the road at the gas stations near 1985.

increased traffic

Increased littering and pollution

Increased noise pollution

The majority of the property between Hog Mount Rd. & Friendship Rd. is zoned PRD,

AR-1 & PUD.

We want sensible, quality growth where businesses are clustered away from residential
areas.

Comments”

e Linda Cahill United States Apr 07, 2025No, please don’t allow.
o Lorraine Veiga United States Apr 07, 2025l oppose a gas station across from our
community and next to a school !



Anonymous United States Apr 07, 202500 not want more gas stations and fast food
next to my neighborhood. Already a high traffic area and too close to two schools.
Eric Bowman United States Apr 07, 2025The community doesn't need a gas station
so close to these schools,

Jacqueline Woods United States Apr 07, 2025l pray this gets stopped.

Julie Eichbauer United States Apr 06, 2025We do not want a gas station near our
neighborhood or our schoots. The proposed development would negatively affect all
our property vatuation Sterling on the Lake and create a traffic hightmare at the
intersection in front of our neighborhood. Please leave our zoning at this location as
residential for the benefit of all the homes in Sterling and on Spout Springs as well
as for the schools.

Amber Simmons United States Apr 06, 20250 pposed to gas station. | don’t want
kids in walking distance to cigarettes/vapes, and aicohol.

Rick Calkins Calkins United States Apr 05, 2025Keep businesses sell
alcohol,tobacco and CBD away from school entrances, out of our neighborhoods
and in business sectors.

Mike Puckett United States Apr 05, 2025A Hall County school, a huge church, a huge
subdivision, a Hall County public library right at the four corners of this property. A
gas station is the LAST thing Hall County should allow to be put here. PLEASE - listen
to your tax-paying constituents.

Rosa Probst United States Apr 05, 2025This is the wrong type of business for this
tocation, It will INCREASE the traffic for this intersection, which is already unsafe.
The traffic from the church creates a hazard for the church members attempting to
cross Spout Springs when leaving the church. The traffic from the library and Sterling
on the Lake will also be negatively impacted. Plus the home values in Sterling on the
Lake will be negatively impacted.

Jose Doyague United States Apr 04, 20251 expect the Hall County Commission to
demonstrate responsible land use management.

David Gagne United States Apr 04, 2025We do not heed a Gas Station selling
Alcoholic Beverages so close to schools and a Church. This is a guiet residential
area and should remain that way. We do not need the additional traffic or fast food
restaurants,

SHIRLEY A LAWRENCE United States Apr 04, 2025D0 we want Spouts Springs Rd to
look like Buford Hwy in Chamblee and all of the crime that goes with it?1!

Terry Lawrence United States Apr 04, 2025Facilities like these near schools where
tobacco and alcohol are readily available become a magnet for young underage
students as well as drug dealers looking for new customers. There are sufficient gas
stations and convenience stores around us. In my opinion this is a no vote.

Christine O'Brien United States Apr 04, 2025We definitely don’t want a gas station
outside Sterling on the Lake. We don't need all the crime and increased traffic right
there plus 2 drive thru restaurants. We have so so many near us already and that just
adds to the congestion and traffic! Plus we have 4 gas station within 3 miles of us
already. Don't need any more!



Hendrika Herington United States Apr 04, 2025The listed objections relating to
proximity to high school are well stated. in addition there are several multi pump
stations within a few miles.another oneis not needed .

Karen Lee Roy United States Apr 04, 2025 Would prefer no commercial across from
residential,

Clare Anderson United States Apr 04, 2025No gas station or fast food establishment
Bernard Williams United States Apr 04, 2025This must be stopped!

Chris Fletcher United States Apr 04, 2025"No!” to developers

Anonymous United States Apr 04, 2025| agree with all the reasons in the petition
above for NOT having this business in the proposed area. These kinds of businesses
tend to bring a decline to the surrounding area.

This type of a business does not belong in the proposed area.

Susan Barcus United States Apr 04, 2025Beer and wine will be sold at the
convenience store. This is too close to a high school. The proximity definitely
increases the opportunity for under age students to have access to the alcohol. We
want intelligent, quality planning from Hall County Planning Commission. Cluster
businesses near commercial districts and not in the midst of residential regions.
Matthew LaMattina Apr 04, 2025 1This is unwanted in our community with a
concern for crime and increased traffic.

Paul Sasso Apr 04, 2025 1Please do not approve a commercial business like a gas
station or any other 24 hour business near the entrance to Sterling on the Laje.
Karen Caswell United States Apr 04, 2025deleteThe proposed development would
dramatically change the character of our predominantly residential & educational
{school & library) area of Spout Sorings. There are multiple fast food & gasoline
outlets five minutes away in both directions. So we’re notin an underserved area re
those types of services. Also, in my opinion, our students at the nearby schools
would especially be put at risk, as highlighted in other comments. All told, the
development would notably negatively impact SOTL quality of life & our property
values.

Anonymous United States Apr 03, 2025/ believe a better solution can be achieved to
develop this property instead of the present proposed one.

Carol Kottelenberg United States Apr 03, 2025N0 to a gas station!

Edna Bire United States Apr 03, 2025No gas station across the street from Sterling
on Spout Springs
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